
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

42nd Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, March 21, 2011
Student Union Room 2592
1:00 p.m.


	The forty-second meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, March 21, 2011, on the Main Campus in Student Union Room 2592.  Chair C. William Fall called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

C. William Fall
Susan E. Gilmore

Heather M. Griffin, Student Trustee

Joseph C. High

S. Amjad Hussain
William C. Koester
Linda N. Mansour

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Palmer

Sharon Speyer
John S. Szuch
Baldemar Velasquez
Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

The following Board member was absent:

Treyken M. Addison, Student Trustee

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Lawrence Burns, VP External Affairs/Interim VP Equity and Diversity
Frank Calzonetti, VP Research and Economic Development
David Cutri, Director Internal Audit
David Dabney, Interim Sr. VP Finance and Administration
Robert Demory, Controller
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
Marcie Ferguson, Strategic Plan Coordinator
Jeffrey P. Gold, Chancellor and Executive VP Biosciences and Health Affairs/
     Dean of the College of Medicine
Brenda Grant, Associate VP for Academic Finance
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Marcia King-Blandford, Assistant Vice Provost
Dan Klett, Director Facilities Planning
Tobin Klinger, AVP University Communications and Marketing Operations
Patsy Komuniecki, Vice Provost Graduate Affairs/Dean
Brenda Lee, President Foundation
Chuck Lehnert, Interim Director for Scott Park Campus for Energy and 

     Innovation/VP Facilities and Construction
William Logie, Interim Chief Transition Officer/VP Human Resources and 
     Campus Safety
Nina McClelland, Interim Dean SSARE
Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC/Associate Dean Clinical Affairs
William McMillen, Interim Provost and Executive VP for Academic 

     Affairs/Chief of Staff/VP Government Relations
Barb Monger, Secretary Provost’s Office
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs
Penny Poplin Gosetti, Interim Vice Provost for 
Mary Powers, Faculty Senate President
Connie Rubin, Associate VP Human Resources
Thea Sawicki, Associate Dean and Vice Chancellor, Graduate Health Science 
   Studies
Matt Schroeder, VP for Real Estate and Business Development
Alice Skeens, Dean College of LLSS
Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs
Daniel Steinbock, Interim Dean College of Law

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Peg Traband, Vice Provost and Interim Executive Director
Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Government Relations
Kevin West, Interim Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs/Sr. Director Faculty 

     Labor Relations/Interim Director Office of Institutional Diversity
Harvey Wolff, Adjunct Faculty

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Fall requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the January 24, 2011 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Palmer.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Fall requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as listed on the agenda.  A motion was received by Trustee McQuade, seconded by Trustee Koester, and approved by the Board members.  
	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	President Jacobs stated that item h) “Hospital Capital Investment Request of $25 Million” on the Consent Agenda was connected to the Finance Committee presentation “Update on Bond Financing,” for which Resolution No. 11-03-05 would be presented to the Board for discussion and ultimate approval.  
Dr. Jacobs also mentioned Consent Agenda item f) “The UTPPA Collective Bargaining Contract Extension Agreement through December 31, 2012.”  He congratulated all involved in reaching the agreement and indicated that this is a significant step forward for the betterment of the University.
Dr. Jacobs read from a brochure he received about VSA, The International Organization on Arts and Disability.  This organization was founded more than 35 years ago by Ambassador Jean Kennedy Smith to provide arts and education opportunities for people with disabilities and increase access to the arts for all.  Our own Jim Ferris’ poem was featured in the festival’s Readings on Disability along with several other notable poets.  He is past president of the Society for Disability Studies and holds the Ability Center Endowed Chair in Disability Studies here at UT.  Congratulations are in order for Jim Harris.
On a sad note, Dr. Jacobs mentioned the passing of a member of the University Department of Surgery, Dr. John M. Howard, who died at the age of 91 on March 16.  Dr. Howard was described as a mentor, teacher, writer, distinguished colleague and researcher who made great contributions in many areas.  Trustee Hussain, who spoke at Dr. Howard’s eulogy earlier in the day, stated it was a privilege to know Dr. Howard and his multi-faceted personality.  He was a very compassionate, elegant, humble man and his passing is a great loss.
Dr. Jacobs informed the Board members that the UT Match Day ceremony for fourth-year UT medical students went very well.  The UT College of Medicine residency program match results were as follows:

· 38% or 58 Students matched into primary care

· 62% or 96 Students matched into non-primary care

· 10% or 16 Students will train at UTMC

· 2% or 3 Students will train in other Toledo area programs

· 12% or 15 Students will train in Northwest Ohio

· 38% or 59 Students will train in Ohio

· Students will train in 33 states

President Jacobs thanked Dr. Pat Metting and Ms. Della Croci, under the direction of Dr. Jeffrey Gold, for their assistance with getting these students placed.

The UT Women’s basketball team has had a great year and continues to do a great job.  Dr. Jacobs has been enjoying watching the fast and skillful UT team play and reported that the third round of WNIT will be played at Savage Arena on Tuesday night.  This is almost unprecedented for a university to host three tournament games in a row.  The UT 2010-11 Mid American Conference champions advanced to the Sweet 16 for the first time in school history with victories against Delaware, 58-55, Wednesday and Auburn, 67-52, Saturday.  UT (25-8) will host Alabama (18-14) in the third round.  Dr. Jacobs urged everyone to attend the game.
	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chairman Fall reported that the University is in the midst of conducting a number of receptions and meetings for Provost candidates.  He appreciates those who are able to participate when their schedules permit as he knows that the President values their input and analysis.
With approval of the next Capital Campaign Proposal on the Board’s Consent Agenda today, Mr. Fall indicated that this is an exciting next step for UT to continue development of our endowment and underwriting support of our programs.  There will be more details to follow about the Campaign in the days ahead.

Dr. Patten-Wallace’s presentation today will be the first opportunity to hear about the progress of the Strategic Plan since its approval as it relates to Goal IV.   Chairman Fall extended his personal gratitude to Judge McQuade for energetically and steadfastly leading the Strategic Planning Committee of the Board.  He also thanked Mr. Harry Shaw, Community member on the Committee, as well as Trustees Ashley, Mansour, Zerbey, and Student Trustee Addison for their input and help.  He commented that this is a wonderful road map to follow for great goals and continued achievement.  Goal progress will include updates about where we are, where we are going and what we still need to do.

	CHAIRMAN’S

REPORT


	Dr. Jacobs invited Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace to update the Board on Strategic Plan Goal IV:  Learning Environment – We will be distinguished for our learner-centered environment and for our relevant programs in a vibrant, safe and healthy environment that enhance the engagement of our UT community with our stakeholders.  She reported that they are in the beginning stages of discussing key concepts for Goal IV.  A brief update on the actions underway to achieve the metrics that have been identified to determine progress for each of the six sub-goals of Goal IV was provided by Dr. Patten Wallace.  Many positive initiatives are planned and underway.


	UT STRATEGIC PLAN: GOAL IV PROGRESS UPDATE



	Provost McMillen was invited to present an update about the ongoing discussion of Faculty Workload.  Dr. McMillen reported that this is a continuation of the discussion brought before the Finance Committee at their February 21 meeting.  This topic has involved a lot of discussion over the last few weeks with the hopes that today’s discussion of the topic will move it forward. Dr. McMillen provided an analysis of class types on the academic schedule as:
· Standard Classroom

· Distance Learning

· Laboratory Courses

· Thesis or Dissertation

· Non-Distance Learning, Non-Standard Instruction

· Others:  Supervisory Activities, Honors Sections, etc.

Dr. Jacobs stated that this complex project will require more data gathering and refining.  Provost McMillen distributed and explained two examples of faculty workload and a whisker chart showing the size of classes by departments.  Much discussion ensued and the Trustees agreed that more definitive data would be needed before a decision could be made to adopt Resolution No. 11-02-02:  “Faculty Workload Policy.”  
Academic and Student Affairs Committee Chair Zerbey invited Mr. Bill Logie to present the Personnel Action Reports for March 21.  Mr. Logie recommended approval of the reports as presented with the exception of position and salary changes for Dr. Scott Scarborough and Mr. David Dabney.  These items will be brought before the Academic and Student Affairs Committee at their next meeting.  Chairman of the Board Fall requested a motion to approve the reports.  A motion was received from Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Gilmore, and approved by all members of the Board.


	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	The Audit Committee did not have a report.
	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Trustee Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, presented the meeting minutes for the February and March Committee meetings.  He reported on the progress being made to improve the patient registration process at UTMC and requested the Board accept the minutes for February and March as presented.  Chairman of the Board Fall requested a motion to accept the meeting minutes for both months.  A motion was received by Trustee High, seconded by Trustee Gilmore, and accepted by all Board members at the meeting.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Mr. Matt Schroeder was asked by Committee Chair Palmer to update the Board on the Dorr Street Gateway Project.  Mr. Schroeder outlined the goal of the project to enhance the quality of place and work with partners to encourage the transformation of commercial and residential areas.  Change on the southwest corner of Dorr and Secor has been ongoing, which is about seven acres that the UT Foundation Real Estate Corporation has been focusing on over the last few years.  Mr. Schroeder displayed several aerials of the land to be developed for the southwest and northeast corners of Dorr and Secor and explained the phases of development, which included a video presentation.
Grant funding to date for the project was outlined as follows:

· LISC                                                              $     50,000

· US EPA RLF                                                      150,000

· US EPA RLF                                                      130,000

· ODOT Safety                                                   4,400,000

· TMACOG                                                        1,107,200

· City of Toledo Match                                          655,300
                                                           Total    $6,492,500

Mr. Schroeder complimented the hard work of Mr. Rich Martinko, Director Intermodal Transportation Institute, for his efforts to secure a large portion of the funds needed for this project from The Ohio Department of Transportation.  These funds will not only be used for further planning, but for student safety related to traffic calming improvements.  Land development for Phase 1 will include commercial retail, student housing, and relocation of the student book store from the Student Union.  Mr. Schroeder showed possible floor plans and indicated that 16,000 sq. ft. of the retail space needs to be preleased prior to moving forward with Phase 1. Having received non-binding letters of intent for 81% of the prelease requirement, Mr. Schroeder forecasted groundbreaking to occur in mind July 2011 with a projected dedication in June 2012.

Mr. Schroeder then requested approval of Resolution No. 11-03-04:  “Gateway Project Land Conveyance.”  Mr. Fall entertained a motion to approve the resolution, which was seconded by Trustee Hussain.  All Trustees voiced agreement with the Resolution’s passage.

Trustee Palmer invited Dr. Penny Poplin Gosetti to provide the Board with an update on the Higher Learning Commission Self Study.  Dr. Poplin Gosetti reported that the first full draft of the Self Study will be available online April 15 through May 13 for content review and comments. She reviewed Board members roles and responsibilities and stated that most team chairs ask for a special meeting with the governing board of the institution.  The Trustees should be prepared to hold February 27-29, 2012 for this meeting. Dr. Poplin Gosetti explained the Federally required third-party comment process, approximately three months prior to the visit, when alumni and community members may be requested to meet with the site team.  Basic information about the HLC visit would be published in appropriate publications and the public would be invited to provide written comments to the Commission. A timeline overview was reviewed with the Trustees with submission of the Self Study Report to the HLC on December 23.  Dr. Poplin Gosetti invited Trustees to attend the HLC Conference scheduled for April 10-12 in Chicago.  The Conference will include workshops and programs on four main tracks, breakout sessions emphasizing best practices, and opportunities to meet with HLC representatives.


	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance Committee Chair William Koester reviewed the minutes from last month’s Committee meeting.  In follow up to that meeting, the Committee requested Mr. Dave Dabney provide information about the new money bond issue of $50 million. A funds request of $25 million is related to the hospital capital projects investment needs, which was approved earlier in the meeting under the Consent Agenda.  Mr. Dabney reviewed the following list with the Trustees for $25 million, less $5.8 million Federal reimbursement:
· Digital Campus EMR “Meaningful Use”
· Patient Floors – Renovation of double to single patient rooms

· Add 2 Operating Rooms and Storage

· New Linear Accelerator / Cancer Center

· Renovate Outpatient Office Space / Medical Mall

The remaining $25 million will be for projects that were previously proposed to be funded from operations. Funding these projects with the bond issue rather than from operating funds will provide financial flexibility and will allow the saved operating funds to be used to build hospital financial reserves.
Mr. Dabney introduced Resolution No. 11-03-05:  “Authorizing the Issuance of General Receipts Obligations of The University of Toledo in a Principal Amount Not to Exceed $50,000,000 to Pay Costs of University Facilities.”  Chairman Fall requested a motion to approve the resolution.  The motion was received from Trustee Szuch and seconded by Trustee High.  All Trustees were in agreement with the resolution’s passage.

 
	FINANCE COMMITTEE


	The Trusteeship and Governance Committee Chair, Joseph High, reviewed the meeting minutes from the February 21 Committee meeting.  He mentioned the two resolutions that the Committee forwarded to the Consent Agenda that were approved earlier in the meeting and discussion about updating the Faculty Senate Constitution which the Committee hopes to review at their next meeting on April 18.

	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE


	No Executive Session was called.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	In follow up to Chairman Fall’s comments earlier in the meeting about the Provost search, Dr. Jacobs mentioned the status of the Law School Dean search.  He reported that they are currently in negotiations with a candidate.

	OTHER BUSINESS



	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Fall adjourned the meeting at 2:50 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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